MINUTES OF THE MARCH 6, 2019 MEETING OF THE

MARYLAND BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS


Date:    


March 6, 2019 
Place: 
 

Maryland Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation

500 North Calvert Street 

3rd Floor Conference Room




Baltimore, Maryland 21202
Time:    


10:00 a.m.
Present:

John V. Mettee III, Chair, Professional Land Surveyor




Thomas M. Orisich, Professional Land Surveyor

Tammy L. Rollins, Consumer Member

T. J. Frazier, Professional Land Surveyor

Donald J. Ocker, Property Line Surveyor
Others Present:

Joseph Cullingford, Executive Director, Design Boards

Milena Trust, Assistant Attorney General, Office of the Attorney General

Aaron Worley (MSS), Professional Land Surveyor 





Shontae Moore, Administrative Specialist III




Frazier West, Investigator
Absent:                          Carla Gourdine, Board Administrator 

CALL TO ORDER

John V. Mettee III called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m. 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Motion (I) was made by Donald J. Ocker, seconded by Tammy L. Rollins and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the minutes with corrections of the meeting held on February 6, 2019. 

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT

Mr. Ocker reported that the complaint committed did not meet. They will meet in April to discuss two pending complaints.
PRACTICE COMMITTEE  
Thomas Orisich reported that the meeting went well. There will be no change to the Property Line Board definition. Milena Trust suggested that the Board moves from the itemized list and rely on the regulations which would be easier to make changes to. The committee discussed exempting individuals that hold a “mapping science” certificate that is satisfactory to the Board to perform topographic surveys or providing other mapping deliverables. The details for this certification including a short definition and exemptions will be submitted by May. Recommendations will be accepted in June.  
CORRESPONDENCE
The letters to PG County, Howard County and Michael Boyce were emailed. Joseph Cullingford will also, mail the original letters.
Joseph Cullingford distributed the NCEES Northeast Zone Award Committee nomination form and reminded the Board that they’re due no later than March 15, 2019. 

T.J. Frazier reported that an email was sent by John Overton. Mr. Overton is working for himself part-time and works for a firm part-time. Can he be the surveyor in charge for the firm? Milena Trust will research the regulations further and Joseph Cullingford will respond to his email.  

NEW BUSINESS – Motion (II) was made by Thomas M. Orisich, seconded by Donald J. Ocker and unanimously carried to approve funding for Milena Trust to attend NCEES Annual Meeting August 14, 2019 to August 17, 2019 in Washington D.C. 
Motion (III) was made by Donald J. Ocker, seconded by Thomas M. Orisich and unanimously carried to approve funding for three delegates to attend NCEES Annual Meeting August 14, 2019 to August 17, 2019 in Washington DC.
John V. Mettee III presented some charts from the NCEE Board President’s meeting. The charts displayed nationwide the exam status of the Fundamental of Surveying and Principles and Practice of Surveying exams from 2008 to 2017. The trend has been declining over the years. There was a very noticeable drop once the CBT exams began with the hopes that in the future the PS exam will began to rise. Mr. Mettee also explained the difference of the two CBT formats. 
The Surveying Module Task Force has been established to better protect the public through the examination process. The task force is focusing on eliminating redundancy between the national and state specific exams. Maryland does not have any redundancy with their state specific exams.  
The board of directors of the National Council of Examiners for Engineering and Surveying (NCEES) named B. David Cox chief executive officer, effective October 1, 2018. 
OLD BUSINESS – House Bill 1254 has not been voted on yet. There also, has been no response from MML.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Joseph Cullingford informed the board that he is will be submitting funding for three Board delegates to attend the NCEES Zone meeting in Washington, DC. 

As discussed at the Joint Chairs meeting Mr. Cullingford is looking into purchasing an online ethics course from Go to Webinar. The program ranks the CPC providers with Texas being ranked the fourth highest. Mr. Cullingford also, reported that the budget is healthy and the NCEES bill has been paid. The budget will be distributed at a future meeting. 
The Design Boards currently has a vacant Assistant Director position. The job announcement will close on March 7, 2019.

Mr. Cullingford also reported that there have not been any new appointments to the Board. Thomas M. Orisich appointment is due to expire July 2019. 

Thomas M. Orisich reported that Illinois is now requiring licensees to submit a Sexual Harassment course in addition to Ethics.

Three exam candidates are scheduled to take the Maryland Ethics and Law exam on March 8, 2019. 

The next Board meeting is scheduled for April 3, 2019.

The next Joint Chairs meeting is scheduled for May 9, 2019.
BOARD COUNSEL REPORT – Milena Trust reported that the Department name is changing to Department of Labor. Ms. Trust also informed the Board that Senate Bill 655 which will require Engineer applicants to pass certain examinations in the Fundamentals of Engineering. The Board has not taken a vote on this legislation.
MARYLAND SOCIETY OF SURVEYORS
Aaron Worley reported that bill HB478 was approved by the House Committee. The Annual Spring Conference is coming up on April 4-5, 2019 with the Exam Writing session on April 4, 2019. Mr. Worley also reported that MSS is working with CCBC to offer online classes for a Land Surveying program. The course may be lumped in under the Engineering program. University of Maine has been offering classes as well and is now working with CCBC to get a four year surveying degree. It’s very early in its stages but will keep the Board up to date. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION – Motion (IV) was made by Donald J. Ocker, seconded by Thomas M. Orisich and was unanimously carried to go into Executive Session at 11:35 a.m. at 500 North Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202. This session permitted to be closed pursuant to General Provisions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, §3-305(b)(7). Upon completion of the session, the Board reconvened its public meeting at 12:30 p.m.

Applications for Review

Two applications for examination were presented to the Board for review and were denied. There was also one audit application presented to the Board for review.

Motion (V) was made by Donald J. Ocker, seconded by T.J. Frazier and unanimously carried to not send electronic exam applications pertaining social security numbers to be reviewed by Board members.

Motion (VI) was made by Tammy L. Rollins, seconded by Donald J. Ocker and opposed by one to require all out of state applicants to pay a $50 non-refundable application fee.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to discuss, Motion (VII) was made by Donald J. Ocker, seconded by Tammy L. Rollins and was unanimously carried by the Board, to adjourn the meeting at 12:32 p.m. 

Approved:    _______ without corrections 
_______ with corrections
    
 
John V. Mettee III
Date:
  

